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Abstract: Social work practice takes place at micro, mezzo, and macro levels between persons with disabilities in 
families and other social institutions, such as schools, health systems, and welfare systems. Drawing from 
multidisciplinary theoretical sources, the article brings together social work and family therapy to develop a possible 
social work intervention for families of children with Down syndrome. The primary purpose of these interventions is to aid 
clients in alleviating problems and improving their well being. Social workers must think creatively about interventions 
that may help the individuals, couples, families, and groups or communities they serve. This research is using the 
literature study method. The results confirm that numerous concerns have to be addressed faced by children with Down 
syndrome. Toward various issues and challenges faced by people with Down syndrome and their families, social 
workers have the professional responsibility to provide services and intervention to increase the children with Down 
syndrome's social functioning and overall well-being of parents. 
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INTRODUCTION 

“Social work is a practice-based profession and an 
educational discipline that promotes social change and 
development, social cohesion, and people's 
empowerment and freedom. The principles of social 
justice, human rights, collective responsibility, and 
respect for diversity are central to social work. With the 
help of theories of social work, social science, 
humanity, and indigenous knowledge, social work 
keeps people and structures engaged in meeting life's 
challenges and improving well-being” [1]. Social work 
practice consists of an array of direct social work 
interventions with human beings, small groups, 
families, communities, plans, organizations, and other 
human service agencies [2]. Social work interventions 
can generally be described as scientifically established 
processes and patterns social workers apply to cases 
of individuals, groups, and communities. A clear 
systematic pattern of practicing social work began with 
the introduction of casework by Mary Richmond in 
1922, which emphasizes clinical relationships with 
individuals. This is usually referred to as a one-on-one 
meeting with a client. With an understanding that the 
individual could be exaggerated by some other 
relational prototypes like the family, workplace, peers, 
and the community, practice with these other clientele 
categories led to further introduction of group work and 
community organization [3]. The present study shows 
that a child with Down syndrome in a family has a  
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multi-dimensional impact on the whole family, which 
include economical, health and social, and any social 
work intervention which is proposed to be done with the 
families should be able to take into account the various 
systems within the social environment of the families 
which have a direct or indirect bearing on the coping 
ability of the families of children with Down syndrome. 

REVIEW OF LITERATURE 

The most common genetic cause of intellectual 
disability is Down syndrome and is prevalent in 
approximately 1 in 650 live births [4], relatively similar 
in most countries [5]. Globally, Down syndrome is 
present in six million people approximately [6]. John 
Langdon Down described various common physical 
and behavioural characteristics and portrayed the 
typical facial appearance, including straight and scanty 
hair, obliquely placed eyes, elasticity-deficient skin, and 
a long, thick and roughened tongue [7], and is 
associated with various health problems such as 
congenital heart disease, hearing loss, and endocrine 
disorders. Children with Down syndrome have an 
increased risk of catching an infection and are at higher 
risk of dying from an infectious disease than those who 
do not have Down syndrome [8]. The moment that 
parents are first informed about their child's condition is 
an emotional and stressful event [9]. When reality 
happens to be unquestionable, thoughts of blame, fear 
of others' reactions, and uncertainty regarding the 
future arise. Trapped between powerful and conflicting 
feelings, parents experience a stressful time in which 
coping depends on support from each other, extended 
families, friends, support groups, and skilled 
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professionals [10]. Since children with DS often need 
constant supervision, parent-child interactive stress is a 
typical challenge caring for children with DS. Children's 
family management with DS can be more effective with 
resilient coping and the social support of people from 
other networks [11]. Parents of children with disabilities 
specify that they had obtained new roles, such as 
advocate, teacher, writer, parent-group leader, 
conference speaker, and member of advisory councils 
for schools, hospitals, and agencies representing 
individuals with disabilities [12]. 

METHOD  

The literature was collected from many sources 
such as websites, international and national 
organizations, public and private organizations' 
published reports, provision and strategies, e-books, 
journals, articles, and books. It is a social science 
research method that refers to the analysis of 
documents that contain information about the 
phenomenon one wishes to study. A number of 
computer and electronic sources were used to identify 
studies relevant to the research questions. These 
included Willey Online Library, PubMed, Google 
Search, Google Scholars, Government websites, 
International and National organization's website. This 
article is using literature and documentation study, in 
the form of books, papers, and other scientific writing 
products, and also study of various documents 
connecting with the role of social workers for children 
with Down syndrome and their families [13]. 

DISCUSSION 

The responsibilities of parents to children with 
special needs require considerable time. These 
responsibilities can be physically demanding for 
parents; they can alter family and social relationships 
and can affect the employment of natural carers. These 
additional impacts, the natural caregivers of children 
with the DS, may be more exposed to depression, 
physical health problems, and a decline in life quality. 
In terms of working with children with down syndrome, 
social workers take on the role of assisting the children 
with down syndrome to obtain social support and 
enable them to access the resources and potential to 
fulfill their needs. This, of course, acquires the social 
worker to work together with the family of the children 
with Down syndrome. The social worker can help the 
family of children with Down syndrome in addressing 
the problems they face by conducting their roles as 
social workers. 

Social Work Intervention Techniques for Families 
of Children with Down Syndrome 

Social work practice in this field spans a number of 
approaches and, depending on the role, can include 
[14]. 

Assessment  

Assessment in most social work settings is an 
integral part of good social work practice. It usually 
provides the first opportunity for social workers and the 
client and family to spend a period of focused time 
together exchanging information and looking to the 
future. It will be difficult to separate assessment from 
the overall intervention in many social work settings 
because some early intervention will start in the 
assessment meetings. For instance, concrete needs 
that become apparent during these first meetings may 
be able to be addressed, and guidance may be given 
over legal and procedural issues the family may be 
facing. The assessment may be restricted to one or two 
meetings given the social work setting, but it may also 
be a flexible process where the entire family or only 
certain members are involved at different points in the 
assessment process. Once an intervention has 
commenced, future assessments may well take place 
as new issues emerge, and the social worker and 
family pause to consider what has been achieved and 
to indicate any new directions for the work [15]. 
Effective assessments enable the social worker to 
create a sound foundation on which the intervention 
can be based. Historically, the nature and success of 
these assessments have often depended on the 
availability of resources, services, and support 
mechanisms and on the willingness of social workers to 
be creative in their advocacy for clients [16]. Dealing 
with uncertainty is the cornerstone of genetics work in 
social work practice. The benefits and risks of testing 
are not always obvious. Helping individuals understand 
the limits of current knowledge and providing support 
when dealing with uncertainty is an important aspect of 
quality care and treatment. Social workers, who are 
often involved with clients on a long-term basis, play an 
instrumental role in helping individuals and families by 
making the necessary emotional and social 
adjustments to the diagnosis of a genetic disease, 
understand the ramifications of the diagnosis, cope 
with the accompanying concerns, and find appropriate 
services [17].  

The Micro-Level 

The key phases to be addressed in working directly 
with families at the micro level include: engaging with 
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the family and forming a helping partnership, identifying 
possible solutions, and planning for positive change. 

Engaging with the Family and Forming a Helping 
Partnership 

This phase of the assessment process provides a 
foundation for subsequent phases, and the success of 
these will depend on how well this first phase can be 
achieved. When entering the world of a family, the 
social worker must take the time to understand the 
broader influences that may determine how families 
live their lives [16]. Families are likely to have difficulty 
identifying their competencies and abilities when they 
are immersed in challenging times.  

During the assessment, the social worker's 
fundamental role is to help families tell their stories so 
that they can identify the positive facets of their 
experience and shed light on it to create a vision for the 
future. Issues in the wider environment (e.g., meeting 
basic needs such as income and shelter) may have to 
be addressed alongside other family issues. The high-
risk population served by most social workers is 
particularly vulnerable to stress and further 
deterioration in family functioning [18]. Families having 
children with Down syndrome are at a far risk of 
experiencing stress than families of normal children. 
The grief, guilt, stigma, anger, medical care and 
expenses, and the likely burden of constant care are 
stressors that often bring crises in the family 
functioning. As improvements in services and 
treatments present, people with Down syndrome and 
their families with new situations and new information 
needs. The social worker may provide the important 
links which can aid families in finding support services 
will plan effective communication, and to design 
information systems to meet those needs. 

The Mezzo Level 

This work is often based on community 
organizations that have a mandate to work alongside 
families to improve community environments and 
develop more effective organizational responses to the 
needs of families. Many of the factors present in the 
direct assessment work with families are also evident 
at the mezzo level. For example, the close connection 
between theory and practice and the way one informs 
the other is often recognized in work at the mezzo 
level, as is the foregrounding of local knowledge and 
the harnessing of the experiences of communities and 
their past history in resolving issues. Context is also 
important; and typically, this involves social workers 

recognizing that families live their everyday lives within 
particular contexts. These will influence how they can 
exercise agency over the matters that impact family 
life. Social workers must also acknowledge the 
connections between the local and the global and the 
way in which global issues impact daily lives within 
neighborhoods and other communities of interest. The 
key theoretical approaches informing this work have 
historically been based on critical approaches those 
that focus on empowerment and structural change [15]. 

The Macro-Level 

Work at the macro level will connect closely to that 
done at the mezzo level (e.g., advocacy typically arises 
at the mezzo level but often targets macro-level 
decision-makers). However, a key role at the macro 
level involves work in policy analysis and development 
as well as research and evaluation carried out in a 
number of key areas in federal, state, regional, and 
community organizations. For many social workers, this 
may become the focus of their work, and they may 
move out of direct practice to engage in these roles. 
Here, the knowledge they have developed in working 
directly with families and within communities enables 
them to critically evaluate the impact of policy 
development and implementation. Other social workers 
will remain in direct practice but will be aware that 
decisions at the macro level will have implications for 
practice and will determine how family services are to 
be resourced and delivered. These social workers may 
take on roles at the macro level within their direct 
delivery roles. This may involve activities such as 
advocacy for or against policy and practice 
developments, including submission writing and 
meetings with key stakeholders [15]. Work at the macro 
level begins with a perspective that acknowledges that 
what is happening in the daily lives of families is 
strongly influenced by wider forces [16]. This work 
often draws on social justice perspectives [19] that 
seek to address the family's needs within a framework 
that incorporates an understanding of the factors that 
may prevent families from participation and from finding 
ways to address their immediate concerns. The work at 
the macro level will be informed by work at other levels. 
For example, organizations can have a key role in 
documenting the impact of policy on service provision 
and delivery, and this evidence can demonstrate both 
positive and negative outcomes of these policies. This 
work at the macro-level helps families see that their 
issues may not be caused by their actions and 
relationships but may be connected to wider factors 
[15]. 
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Counseling and Therapeutic Approaches 

Facilitating Communication 

A social worker often starts by inspiring family 
members to talk. Sometimes, families have barely 
talked to each other for months during counseling.  

The social worker works as an unbiased third party, 
and serving family members share their fears, 
anxieties, or frustrations with non-confrontation. She/he 
frequently inquires that assist families in exposing the 
root causes of their worries. For example, if a child 
misbehaves, it is not because he or she disrespects his 
or her parents, but because he or she is upset by the 
stress of their parents' marriage. For example, if a child 
is misbehaving, it may not be because he disrespects 
his parents, but rather because he's troubled by 
tension in his parents' marriage. A social worker would 
help him articulate these thoughts so the entire family 
could discuss and understand them [20]. 

Social workers can help families of children 
diagnosed with Down syndrome in a number of ways. 
They often offer emotional support to parents who try to 
cope with the news about a diagnosis. Social workers 
can help parents identify strategies for dealing with 
stress and their emotions. They can answer questions 
and provide diagnostic information. They can inform 
parents about the services and resources available for 
their children with Down syndrome. Time and again, 
social workers help parents understand the treatment 
needs and the types of specialists they need to deal 
with their children's medical condition, learning 
disabilities, and developmental delays. Social workers 
are also responsible for sharing information on how 
parents can get help with practical needs, such as 
financial distress that may result from additional 
medical care that may be needed by a child with Down 
syndrome. A social worker can help by assisting 
families or by connecting parents with available 
agencies and organizations. 

Intervention 

Social workers who appreciate the hardships faced 
by their service users can help them understand their 
feelings of pain and suffering, and help them identify 
their relationships with systemic barriers that are based 
on oppressive professional expectations that form 
"good parenting" [21]. Facilitating the family’s 
communication about the testing and its implications is 
essential. Support for family members undergoing 
testing and adjusting to the information is important. 

Social work will often try to soothe the family unit, 
including addressing individual member's issues, so 
that counseling will be more efficient. The main 
purpose of counseling a parent with a child with Down 
syndrome is to set realistic goals for the child and 
ensure an acceptable place in the family. The dynamic 
environment gives the child the best opportunity to 
reach their full potential. Family-centered counseling for 
individuals and families helps the identified patient 
consider the broader impact on his or her family. Social 
workers have the training to help families address this 
complex situation, which has implications across the 
family system. Social work’s role in genetics came from 
the evolution of genetic counseling as a unique 
profession. The trans-disciplinary team in these genetic 
clinics includes medical geneticists, genetic counselors, 
nurses, and sometimes social workers. Specialized 
genetic clinics provide several types of services: • 
Genetic counseling • Clarification and confirmation of 
genetic diagnoses, especially for rare disorders • Risk 
assessment • Carrier testing services • Predictive 
testing • Predisposition testing • Prenatal diagnoses • 
Consultation with primary providers for treatment • 
Follow-up of development and other medical treatment 
needs throughout the life span [17]. After determining 
prenatal screening, doctors went to great lengths to tell 
their parents how they were getting their child with 
Down syndrome. Many mothers feel unaware of Down 
syndrome and rely on a doctor to run the information. 
However, many physicians know the medical 
information about Down syndrome but did not have 
experience with people with Down syndrome, which 
often leaves uneven information for the mother [22]. 
The physician is by no means the only professional 
engaged in this kind of counseling. Some physicians 
may not even do a very good job of telling parents what 
has to be told.'' Although the physician will be looked 
on as the primary source of relevant information, he or 
she should consider using the services of a well-trained 
social worker in these cases. Parents readily accept a 
team approach of physicians and social workers. The 
hospital nurses should also be supportive and should 
display sensitivity by using appropriate words, 
supplying factual information if needed, and facilitating 
contact between parents and children [23]. The first 
counseling session might well be short-term without 
going into details; generally, the worried parents can 
embrace only a few of the suggestions presented to 
them. An intense emotional interchange occurs, 
disrupting logical thought processes and allowing the 
only limited transfer of actual knowledge. Hope, denial, 
and other defense mechanisms often help the parents 
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sustain themselves emotionally during the subsequent 
adjustment period, so the physician's remarks should 
be timed to coincide with increasing parental adaptive 
capacity. Follow-up sessions are necessary for a 
review of basic considerations and communication of 
details. Then, parents can better articulate feelings and 
formulate questions. The physician's extra time talking 
about various expressed concerns and issues will 
make the parents aware of his sincere interest in 
helping them and their children. The parents should be 
told the meaning of the term Down's syndrome and 
why its use is preferred to the offending misnomers 
"mongoloid," "mongolism," and "Mongolian idiot." 
"Retardation" also needs to be explained, as it is often 
interpreted as meaning helplessness. Physical 
characteristics of Down's syndrome and their relative 
frequency should be pointed out, as well as the 
implications of congenital anomalies [23].  

Capacity Building 

Involve, educate, advise and coordinate local 
community groups, networks, businesses, and local 
government to build a more welcoming and inclusive 
community for people with disabilities by removing 
barriers to physical and social access and membership 
[14]. The effects that a disability has on an individual 
are greatly influenced by the community's attitudes and 
opportunities that he or she is living in. For the past 
decade, most children with Down syndrome have 
suffered from social and educational disadvantages. 
Children with Down syndrome were not welcomed in 
the same clubs, playgroups, and social activities in 
which children of their age group participated. They 
only mingled with children with similar or more severe 
disabilities in isolated settings. They were deprived of 
friendships with other people of their age who were not 
having any disability. They were not learning and 
growing within the world of children in their community. 
Imagine how social isolation and exclusion from school 
would affect children's development without a disability 
and then consider its probable effect on the 
development of children with Down syndrome. 

Work within normal services to raise awareness, 
understanding, and knowledge about the problems of 
persons with disabilities and their families to provide 
appropriate and effective services and support. 

Building capacity of individuals or families to 
navigate health and welfare systems or access 
information [14]. Those with most influence on the 
development of babies are their families. The quality of 

care, love and attention provided at home creates the 
first learning and growing opportunities for all children. 
Babies and children with Down syndrome, like all other 
children, benefit from loving and secure home 
environments, where they are played with, talked to 
and valued as family members. All children grow up in 
families that encourage their children to be 
independent and behave in socially acceptable ways 
from an early age. All children thrive in families that 
praise and value all their children's' achievements and 
where all family members care for and support one 
another. In the past, families were advised to put their 
babies with Down syndrome into institutions, and this 
still happens in some countries. However, the families 
of individuals with Down syndrome have been the main 
force for change in most countries, supporting one 
another and fighting for a change in attitudes, 
appropriate services, and education for their children 
and young people [24]. 

Social workers are increasingly emphasizing their 
role in preventing social ills. Often, though, they do not 
have access to groups of people involved in the 
common crisis. Children with birth defects are usually 
not brought to the attention of social workers unless the 
family shows an adjustment problem or a specific 
social plan is needed. The chances of social workers 
meeting with groups of families with common stress 
draw attention to common needs that professionals do 
not meet. The experience of such a group can be 
helpful for professionals as it focuses on important 
topics and the needs of groups of people rather than 
dealing with individual pressures and adaptation of 
individuals. Two developments that came forward from 
this group work were an educational program for 
professionals on the needs of parents who had given 
birth to a child with Down's syndrome and a program of 
information and support for the siblings of such children 
[25]. 

Case Management and Service Coordination 

Case management can be defined as a social 
service delivery approach that seeks to ensure that 
clients with multiple and complex issues and disabilities 
receive their services in a timely and appropriate 
manner. Case managers, who may be social workers, 
nurses, psychologists, and members of other 
healthcare professions, may work independently or as 
members of coordinated teams. The objectives of 
service delivery in case management include 
permanence of care, convenience, accountability, and 
efficiency. The case manager is responsible for service 
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coordination and helping the client hold elements of the 
service system accountable for adequate service 
delivery [15]. The worker must have the ability to work 
in a multi-dimensional medical environment and have a 
good foundation in psychiatric concepts. During this 
process, the social worker is more than just the 
coordinator of a treatment plan, but rather acts as the 
chief teacher and parent to the patient, guiding him 
gently at his own pace into realistic paths and toward 
achievable goals [26]. 

Micro-Level  

Because the practice of case management involves 
many services provided by many agency practitioners 
in distinctive community service systems, it is difficult to 
confidently generalize findings from one program to 
another program. For this reason, it is important to 
acknowledge the role of the individual case manager in 
helping programs meet overall objectives and helping 
clients to meet their goals. In short, people deliver 
services, not programs. It is important to utilize highly 
skilled case managers who will have access to ongoing 
supervision, training, and continuing education 
opportunities at the micro-level. Case managers also 
need to be given the flexibility to titrate their activities to 
address the particular characteristics of their clients 
and community systems [18]. Parents/caregivers have 
to take their children to undergo all the aforementioned 
procedures owing to the different types of assessment. 
However, in some cases, the most effective 
intervention is to refer children directly for specialist 
intervention without the gate-keeping of other levels. 
One example is children with Down syndrome, who, 
under the existing system, must undergo all the 
aforementioned assessment or gate-keeping 
procedures before they can obtain relevant 
intervention. This procedure may not be necessary, 
provided that we can recognize the physical 
appearance of children with Down syndrome. 
Meanwhile, schools implement continuous 
assessments by teachers, educational psychologists, 
and, eventually, external specialists. The different 
levels of assessment preclude efficient and effective 
assessment and intervention for children in need [27]. 
An implicit hierarchy exists from assessment (doctors 
and / or psychologists) to paramedical intervention 
(occupational and speech therapists) and final to social 
work intervention or education (social workers and 
teachers). Such implicit hierarchy suggests that 
paramedical intervention is more important than social 
work intervention or education. From a rehabilitation 
point of view, all interventions are equally important for 

a person's holistic development. However, 
parents/caregivers attempt to look for less stigmatized 
paramedical intervention (i.e., the child is "sick") rather 
than social work or educational intervention (i.e., "the 
child has specialized needs"). Case management is 
very often fragmented. Family intervention is neglected 
in favour of individual treatment for children with 
developmental issues. Familial support is not well 
addressed, and there is no widely adopted framework 
for holistic intervention for both the children and their 
families [27]. 

Mezzo Level 

Agency administrators need to be aware that case 
management practice is often stressful, frustrating, and 
conflict riddled. Administrators need to be able to 
provide their case managers with an agency 
atmosphere that is supportive of their work, concretely 
values their work (via salaries, benefits, recognition, 
advancement opportunities), and actively deals with the 
possibility of worker burnout. While the benefits to 
clients and public budgets are clear, the short half-life 
of case managers is also well known. Administrators 
can help to support the work of case managers by 
offering competitive compensation packages, 
agreeable working conditions, adequate agency 
material supports, and close access to referral 
providers such as agency physicians, reasonable 
caseload sizes, and opportunities for professional 
advancement [15]. 

Macro Level 

All policymakers hope that their case management 
programs are effective across a range of client goals 
that include quality of life and that those programs are 
cost-effective in comparison to treatment alternatives. 
Given the various ways in which case management 
programs “play out” in different service systems, it is 
still hard to understand what works for what clients 
under what circumstances. Further, when a program is 
implemented, it cannot be assumed that it will unfold 
precisely the manner that the policymakers have 
intended. Policymakers should ensure that case 
management programs are available in all localities for 
persons with mental illness, but they should be hesitant 
about promoting "exact" replications from one service 
setting to another. Further, the interests of cost 
containment and quality of life may best be achieved if 
policymakers allow for competitive markets to develop 
along the lines of privatization as well. It seems that 
this can be best achieved if the dollars follow the client 
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rather than being provided to various providers in the 
purchase of service agreements [15]. 

Ø Service brokerage  

Ø Coordinating support  

Ø Collaborating with multidisciplinary teams  

Ø Referrals to other services  

Ø Accessing resources  

Ø Assistance with housing  

Ø Assistance with advanced care planning, 
including obtaining guardianship and/or 
administration orders if necessary to support 
decision making 

Parents or caregivers of children with Down 
syndrome can access many medical or developmental 
facilities. The coordination of these services depends 
on communication between primary care providers and 
specialist care services, as well as access to services 
and support. Despite research studies, advocacy, and 
the media's focus on Down syndrome, the families of 
children with Down syndrome do not receive as much 
public attention as the families of children with other 
health issues. The families should be provided with 
appropriate information and referrals to services before 
or shortly after the child's birth in a reliable, timely, and 
family-centered manner. Parents require the latest 
general information about their children's diagnosis and 
specific information about health status, treatment, and 
services available. However, families of children with 
Down syndrome face challenges finding and accessing 
care, despite significant improvements in awareness, 
specialist care, education, and family support. The 
multidisciplinary team's efforts assist them on an 
ongoing basis, including nurses, physiotherapists, 
doctors, and social workers. They all emphasized that 
the support group itself helps them deal effectively with 
the challenges they encounter in their lives and found 
that the self-help group is a valuable and appropriate 
source of practical and emotional support for families 
affected by a genetic condition [28]. 

Advocacy  

A useful starting point for exploring the meaning of 
advocacy in social work is the concept of "roles of 
social workers." The most frequently mentioned roles 
include enabler, broker, mediator, advocate, resource 
person, gatekeeper, educator, and trainer, which 
overlap to various degrees. This conceptual instrument, 

the roles of social workers, is built on various 
combinations of actions, relationships, and systems in 
the context of social work practice. For instance, the 
advocate role of the social worker involves actions of 
advocating or doing advocacy. In the case of helping a 
client to obtain a service, once denied, the social 
worker acts on behalf of clients (involving relationships) 
to negotiate (involving actions) with the relevant service 
provider (involving service delivery systems) to ensure 
that their human rights are protected [15]. The process 
of advocacy is tremendously supportive to social 
workers as they put effort into discovering educational 
services. For instance, a child with Down syndrome is 
an exceptional applicant for early intervention services. 
It is essential to recognize these children and their 
families and to refer them for early intervention 
because "sufficient proof exists that the provision of 
these early intervention services can surely change the 
course of development for these children. Furthermore, 
the general need is for a referral to sources of possible 
monetary help [29]. 

Planning  

Facilitate planning by providing information about 
resources to maximize choice and opportunities for the 
person to achieve the life he or she wants [14]. 

User-led advocacy movements among persons with 
a disability, survivors of mental illness, and other 
groups are gathering momentum in bringing about 
changes in society. Many small user groups are 
actively participating in advocacy and forming 
themselves into communal or district coalitions, 
national alliances, and ultimately international platforms 
for social and policy changes. Social workers can serve 
as support and coaches for users to form themselves 
into user-led advocacy groups or organizations. At the 
same time, social work professional organizations or 
groups can form alliances with advocacy users' groups 
to promote desirable social reform in social systems, 
policies, policy implementations, and priorities in 
resource allocation. It is crucial for social workers to be 
equipped with knowledge and skills in staying in the 
background while helping our clients use advocacy for 
change. Advocacy has always been part of 
professional social work practice, including social 
workers' contribution and participation in networking, 
capacity building, resource mobilization, advocacy of 
rights without neglecting responsibilities, policy change, 
and attitude change. However, with increasing 
professionalization and privatization of services, social 
workers view themselves more and more as 
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gatekeepers to protect clients from unjust service 
delivery systems. There are intense debates in the 
profession regarding a fundamental reexamination of 
social workers' role in advocacy and system change 
[15]. Social workers are historically linked to 
orchestrating changes in people's lives through 
collective action, advocacy for effective social policy, 
empowerment through community development, 
fostering communication through family interventions, 
and individual casework. Schneider and Lester (2001, 
pp. 58–64) identified the key dimensions of advocacy 
as (a) pleading or speaking on behalf of others, (b) 
representing another, (c) taking action, (d) promoting 
change, (e) accessing rights and benefits, (f) serving as 
a partisan, (g) demonstrating influence and political 
skills, (h) securing social justice, (i) empowering clients, 
(j) identifying with the client, and (k) establishing a legal 
basis. They described social work advocacy as "the 
exclusive and mutual representation of a client(s) or a 
cause in a forum, attempting to systematically influence 
decision making in an unjust or unresponsive 
system(s)" (p. 65). Fueled by the passion for serving 
humanity, social workers often launch programs to 
advocate for and empower disadvantaged and 
underprivileged populations, such as single parents; 
and persons with disabilities, physical, or mental 
illnesses [15]. 

Mediation and Conflict Resolution 

Helping people with disabilities and their families in 
the resolution of conflicts that arise among themselves 
or with others 

Most mediation/conflict resolution models fit well 
with social work's core values of the dignity and worth 
of each person, the importance of human relationships, 
and the pursuit of social justice [30]. Like other helping 
professions, social workers have an advantage in 
working with mediation/conflict resolution processes as 
they have a working knowledge of human development 
and interpersonal relationships compared to the legal 
profession. As with other helping professions, social 
workers are trained to demonstrate empathy with a 
wide range of human conditions. This would suggest 
that social workers have the initial skill set to be 
mediators, and as such, should have specialized 
training in the area of mediation/conflict resolution. 
Social workers who are trained in these skills could 
have greater success managing conflict in areas such 
as families, aging, mental health, child/parent 
relationships, adoption, community, education, 
workplace, criminal justice, social policy, intercultural 

issues, divorce, post-divorce parenting, parent and 
child relationships, healthcare, and mental health. In 
addition, conflict resolution skills can be adapted to 
disability issues, workplace harassment, criminal 
justice, and social policy [30]. 
CONCLUSION 

The professional social workers working in the field 
of developmental disabilities have a lot to contribute to 
both government and non-government organizations 
and the emerging private sector. Social workers who 
focus on self-determination and holistic analysis make 
unique contributions by providing appropriate and 
targeted services to meet people's life needs with 
disabilities, their families, and communities. If parenting 
can significantly impact children's development, in that 
case, one likely possibility is that children's rate of 
developmental growth can be enhanced by primarily 
focusing intervention efforts on increasing the 
effectiveness of parents at engaging in responsive 
interactions with their children. This multi-focused 
approach takes into account comprehension of the 
functioning of humans and behaviour, and how socio-
economic, legal and cultural factors interact and impact 
to produce the dishonor, prejudice, marginalization, 
and social segregation experienced by many 
individuals with a disability and their families. Social 
workers develop evidence-informed assessments, 
planning, and interventions within a client 
empowerment framework. Social work interventions 
consider the impact of health, psychosocial, or other 
needs of the individual and their support systems. 
Social workers regularly join multidisciplinary teams, 
especially when interventions are part of complex 
social, psychological, familial, and institutional 
dynamics. In this regard, social workers can share the 
decision-making capabilities of other professionals and 
the multidisciplinary team. Above all, social workers 
respect the dominance of individual rights and work for 
people with disabilities to improve their lives. 
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